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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE
DIVISION OF SUSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

BUENA VISTA CONFERENCE AND RECEPTION CENTER

MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 20, 2008

Members Present:  Jack Akester, Dr. Anthony Brazen, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, George Meldrum, Chuck Tarver
Members Excused:  Andrea Guest, Lisa Pertzoff, Janet Ray, Sgt. Charles Sawchenko, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks, Gary Wirt

Members Absent:  Shirley Jackson, Brenda Phillips

Associate Members Present:  Dan Atkins, Carlyle Hooff, Michael Kriner, Bruce Lorenz, Catherine McKay, Rev. William Rhines

Associate Members Excused:  Sally Allshouse, Julie Cutler, James Larks

Associate Members Absent:  Linda Adam, Brenda Sands

Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Chris DiSanto, Pamela Freeman, Michael Kelleher, Melissa Smith, Al Rose, Daphne Warner
	TOPIC

Call to Order

Review of Minutes

Chairman’s Report
Peer Review Process

Format for Stakeholder Input

Nomination Committee

Membership Committee

DPC Advisory Committee

Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment

	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting attendees were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.

Chairman Lafferty spoke favorably of the November 13 and 14 DPC Strategic Planning Session.  Pamela Freeman provided an overview of the purpose and accomplishments of the strategic planning session.   Plans to compile feedback and update retreat participants were noted.  Retreat participants expressed favorable feedback regarding the process and appreciation for community inclusion.  Ms. McKay commented on the need to have a larger planning process to ensure that the aging population with growing physical healthcare needs remains in the community system.   An invitation will be extended to Ms. Freeman to provide updates at a future Council meeting.
A summary of the Community Mental Health Services Block Grant peer review was distributed to those present.  Melissa Smith spoke about the consultative peer review process.  Feedback from the review related to consumer direction, contracting framework, the Mental Health Planning Council and the system of care was noted.
Melissa Smith shared her interest in mirroring the format used in the DPC Strategic Planning Session for a regular stakeholder input process in the strategic planning.  Discussion followed.  Ms. Smith will develop a schedule for the initial and quarterly meetings, as well as a list of participants, for Council’s review and comment at the December meeting.
A discussion was held regarding reconstituting the Budget Committee.  Cathy McKay offered to chair the standing committee.  Individuals interested in serving on the committee were invited to contact Ms. McKay.   
Bruce Lorenz distributed the results of the ad hoc committee’s survey regarding the prioritization of areas of focus for the Council.  Discussion followed.     Mr. Lorenz will develop a course of action for Council based on the survey results and report back at the next meeting.  The possibility of collaborating with other advocacy groups in existence currently examining these issues was suggested.  Cathy McKay will host the next ad hoc committee meeting to examine areas for potential collaboration.
Initial community reaction to the two group homes opening in January was discussed.  Plans to meet with neighbors in the Fairwinds community were shared.  A request was made that the department maintain a master list of group home sites.  
Through the chairman, Council was informed that the committee placed the names of James Lafferty and George Meldrum as the slate for chair and vice-chair, respectively.  The election for Council officers will take place in December.  Individuals interested in being considered for chair or vice-chair were encouraged to contact either Sally Allshouse or Gary Wirt.

Meeting participants were reminded of the one remaining seat on Council.  Chairman Lafferty will forward an application for the Kent County seat to Vice-Chairman Meldrum for review.
Melissa Smith made Council aware of the need to address a prescribed membership qualification for the Community Mental Health Services Block Grant planning council with the addition of a representative from the Division of Social Services.   Notification of the 2009 block grant planning council meetings will be provided.
Jack Akester reported that the committee met with Sam Abdallah on November 19.  The following items were discussed: the recent healthcare career fair and the anticipation that all current RN positions will be filled, the successful recruitment of a chief psychiatrist and forensic psychiatrist, the potential move of Carvel patients to S2, the status of the new hospital, and the continuance of town meetings. Mr. Akester reported that Ms. Murphy has been elected to serve on the advisory committee.  The movement of additional patients into community placements and the opening of two additional group homes were discussed. Meeting participants commented on the need for clear communication regarding the ownership and operation of group homes.  
Carol Harman distributed a written report.  Updates were provided on the status of the DOE application to CDC for funding to support HIV prevention education and the Youth Risk Behavior Survey, and the Child Well-being Initiative trauma-focused cognitive behavioral therapy training.  Comments provided to Pat Maichle for presentation at the CJC public hearing were shared.  Updates were also provided on the wraparound focus groups and the Emotional Wellness Committee.  There was a discussion about the effectiveness of the family mental health court and the Supreme Court’s examination of Delaware’s mental health courts.   
No current information to provide.

Michael Kelleher spoke of the need for additional expenditure reductions and budget cuts due to the current economic crisis, and the budget shortfall’s potential effect on services.   Meeting participants were encouraged to contact him with ideas on ways to cut spending.     
Discussion briefly focused on the counter productiveness of any reduction in Medicaid funding and the potential increase in FMAP for states with the January economic stimulus package.   A suggestion was made that there be an examination of existing State benefits that could be cut (e.g. holidays), a possible reduction in programs for savings, and the feasibility of providing services across the board in the community.
None.

Vince Boehm spoke about the upcoming Life Conference being held January 22 at the Dover Sheraton.  It was noted that scholarships are available for consumers interested in attending.   

	ACTION

Jack Akester moved to approve the October minutes as presented.   Carol Harman seconded the motion.  The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.
There being no further business, Mike Kriner moved to adjourn at 10:40 a.m.  Vice-chairman Meldrum seconded the motion.  All were in favor.


The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, December 18, 2008 at the Buena Vista Conference and Reception Center.
